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Walter H. Sanders, Jr., Esquire
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Walter H. Sanders, Jr., P.A.

Post Office Box 840

Fairfax, SC 29827

Dear Mr. Sanders;

Attorney General Alan Wilson has referred your question dated October 16, 2017 to the Opinions
section for a response. The follo'wing is this Office's understanding of your question and our opinion
based on that understanding.

Issue (as quoted from your letter):
"A consolidation commission has been appointed to study the potential for consolidating the

various county and municipal corporations pursuant to Chapter 5 of Title 9 of the South Carolina Code
of Laws. As Allendale County Attorney, I have been requested to advise the Commission members. A
question has arisen as to whether the Commission continues to have the legal authority to continue
studies and drafting of a proposed consolidated government charter. ... By way of background, The
Commission was appointed by Allendale County Council after the receipt of a citizen petition pursuant to
S.C. Code Section 4-8-20. Allendale County contains no special purpose districts, but does ha\>e four
municipal corporations within the county; Allendale, Fairfax, Sycamore and Ulmer. None of these
municipalities extend beyond Allendale County. All members of the Commission were appointed by
Allendale County Council after the municipal councils refused to appoint members. ... The Commission
has been informed by each of the four municipalities that pursuant to S.C. Code Section 4-8-95 (A) the
municipal councils ha\>e affirmatively voted to be excluded from the consolidation effort. That Code
section provides:

SECTION 4-8-95. Election of city or special purpose district to be excluded from
consolidation.

(A) A special purpose district or city may elect to exclude itself from consolidation.

As stated earlier, there are no special purpose districts. The election of the municipalities to
exclude themselves from the consolidation effort leaves only the county government remaining. The
consolidation statute itself provides no guidance to a commission on how to continue where there are no
subdivisions or municipalities willing to participate. The Commission now questions whether they have
the legal authority or the ability to move foi'ward with their statutoiy mandate to complete the required
studies and drafting of a proposed charter. The 12-month deadline expires in January 2018 and the
Commission now needs to determine if they will need to request an extension of time from county council.
Additionally, should the Commission be able to legally able and willing to continue they will be required
to hold at least three public hearings. ... If the Commission no longer has a legitimate goal, the time and
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